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September 21, 2020 

International City/County Management Association 

Attn: Marc A. Ott, Executive Director 

777 N Capitol Street NE Ste 500 

Washington, DC 20002-4201 

RE: ICMA Member Jane Mahony Howington 

City Manager, City of Hudson, Ohio 

Dear Mr. Ott: 

As residents of the City of Hudson, Ohio, we want to bring to your attention several 

concerns regarding City Manager Jane M. Howington, a member of ICMA, and her conduct in 

office.  

On May 7, 2019, the City of Hudson conducted “an advisory vote” regarding a potential 

residential and commercial development project, known as Phase II, in downtown Hudson. A 

majority of voters rejected Phase II.  Since that time, despite the clear wishes of the voters, Ms. 

Howington has continued to work on her vision of the Phase II development project in an effort to 

move it forward, ignoring voter sentiment.   

This issue has divided our community for nearly two years and is still a point of contention.  

In an attempt to better understand the decision-making process regarding the Phase II development 

and to be fully informed about the status of the project, we and others in our community submitted 

requests to the City of Hudson for public records, including environmental reports and e-mail 

communications.   

Upon reviewing these public records, we have several concerns about how Ms. Howington 

conducts city business, which include:  

1. Allowing City staff to campaign for the Phase II development project using tax-payer

funded resources

2. Supporting candidates for City Council1

3. Limiting public input and engagement with residents

4. Actively finding ways to circumvent the State of Ohio’s open meeting requirements for

public bodies

1 The Ohio Auditor of State directed Hudson City Council President William Wooldridge to “cease and desist” from 
use of taxpayer funded resources for promoting political campaigns on August 28, 2020.   See the enclosed news 

article from the Hudson Hub Times, dated: September 4, 2020.   
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 The environment that Ms. Howington has created at Hudson City Hall appears to be one 

that is: 

1. Dismissive of residents’ concerns  

2. Setting policy in private  

3. Allowing political activity using taxpayer-funded resources.   

 

Based on these public records and the subsequent conversations they have sparked among 

fellow residents and on social media platforms, we respectfully request that the ICMA Executive 

Board review this complaint and supporting exhibits, and open an Ethics Inquiry into Ms. 

Howington’s conduct.  

 Specifically, we believe Ms. Howington has violated Tenet 3 (Integrity and Public 

Confidence), Tenet 4 (Serving the People’s Interests), Tenet 7 (Political Activity), and Tenet 9 

(Communication with Citizens) of the ICMA Code of Ethics, as follows: 

   

Tenet 3. Demonstrate by word and action the highest standards of ethical conduct and 

integrity in all public, professional, and personal relationships in order that the member may merit 

the trust and respect of the elected and appointed officials, employees and the public.   

Guidelines: Public Confidence. Members should conduct themselves so as to maintain 

public confidence in their position and profession, the integrity of their local government, and in 

their responsibility to uphold the public trust. 

 

Tenet 4. Serve the best interests of the people. 

Guidelines: Inclusion. To ensure that all the people within their jurisdiction have the ability 

to actively engaged with their local government, members should strive to eliminate barriers to 

public involvement in decisions, programs, and services. 

 

Tenet 7. Refrain from all political activities which undermine public confidence in 

professional administrators. Refrain from participation in the election of the members of the 

employing legislative body.  

Guidelines: Elections of the Governing Body. Members should maintain a reputation for 

serving equally and impartially all members of the governing body of the local government they 

serve, regardless of party. To this end they should not participate in an election campaign on behalf 

of or in opposition to candidates for the governing body. 
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Tenet 9. Keep the community informed on local government affairs; encourage 

communication between the citizens and all local government officers; emphasize friendly and 

courteous service to the public; and seek to improve the quality and image of public service. 

 

Set forth on the following pages are the specific activities and communications that have 

caused great concern within our community and warrant a thorough review. We reference 

specific public records in the summary below and we are providing the public records in 

their entirety for your review. 

 

TENET 3 

 In the time leading up to the May 2019 advisory vote on the Phase II development project 

referenced above, City Manager Howington and several members of her staff collaborated with, 

and actively participated in, the campaign to support a “Yes” vote. While we understand that City 

Administrations may provide information about issues that are put before the electorate, the efforts 

outlined here appear to clearly cross the line into campaigning. That campaign failed, 48% ‘Yes’ 

to 52% ‘No’, with a majority of voters casting ballots against the development project, backed by 

Ms. Howington. Despite this outcome, Ms. Howington engaged a crisis communications firm at 

taxpayer expense to help revive the Phase II project and convince voters to support it, ignoring 

thus ignoring their previous position on the matter.  

1. In an e-mail, dated: June 7, 2019, Nora Jacobs of Hennes Communications e-mails City 

Communications Manger Jody Roberts to provide talking points designed to address resident 

concerns about the project they had already voted down, as well as “Concerns That Resident Input 

Is Being Ignored.” 

 Additionally, these e-mails also provide a glimpse of Ms. Howington’s negative and 

dismissive opinion of some Hudson residents, including the majority of voters who did not vote 

for Downtown Phase II.  

2. In an e-mail, dated: July 8, 2019, Ms. Howington wrote to Nora Jacobs of Hennes 

Communications via email, which had the subject line:  

 

   “It appears our negative group is beginning their assault on  

   council”. 

 

  In the e-mail, she went on to refer to some Hudson residents as 

 

   “the anti-everything group” 

 

 This dismissive attitude towards residents is also expressed by city staff under Ms. 

Howington’s supervision.  
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3. In an e-mail, dated: July 18, 2019, Communications Manager Jody Roberts states:  

 

    “I’m sure the anti-group hasn’t given up” 

 

 The dismissive and disrespectful tone Ms. Howington took in these e-mails is also seen in 

e-mails in which she discusses current City Council Members and other elected officials. It appears 

that she has clearly established preferences for those elected officials that she supports and those 

that she doesn’t.  

4. In an e-mail, dated: October 20, 2019 to Jody Roberts, Ms. Howington writes:  

 

“Maybe that’s why [State Representative] Kristina [Roegner] is so 

involved with our local election! Can you imagine her as strong 

mayor and [Council Member] Beth [Bigham] as her chief of 

staff!!!” 

 

 After reading these e-mails, it appears Ms. Howington, through her use of dismissive 

and disrespectful language, is failing to uphold Tenet 3 (Integrity and Public Confidence) of the 

ICMA Code of Ethics.  

 

TENET 7 

 Ms. Howington’s tone is markedly different in the e-mails in which she appears to have 

actively supported candidates for Hudson City Council and shared that support using taxpayer-

funded resources, specifically, via the City of Hudson e-mail system.  Further, staff under her 

supervision, including Economic Development Director James “Jim” Stifler, appear to actively 

support candidates for City Council, also using taxpayer-funded resources.  

 The City of Hudson Handbook explicitly states that the City shall not use its resources “to 

influence the outcome of elections” for local ballot measures.  Despite this, Hudson staff actively 

worked with the pro-Phase II political action committee (Citizens for an Informed Hudson), 

coordinating tasks, using city resources to help distribute pro-Phase II yard signs, and discussing 

the content of campaign literature.  Economic Development Director Stifler used his taxpayer-

funded city e-mail account to e-mail coworkers, who live in Hudson, to encourage them to vote 

for Phase II. All of these staff members are under the supervision of City Manager Howington and 

work at her direction.  

1. In an e-mail, dated: March 18, 2019, staff members discuss content of a pro-Phase II 

video, providing content that arguably goes beyond information and crosses the line into 

campaigning with statements like:  
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“Downtown Phase II is an Economic Development imperative for the City 

of Hudson.”  

 

“We are a class A town without any class A office vacancy.” 

 

“This project will enhance the vibrancy of our downtown and ensure its 

viability for years to come. Downtown Phase II will be on the ballot as Issue 

11 on May 7. This is your chance to have a say in Hudson.” 

 

2. On March 25, 2019, in response to seeing the “ad for Issue 11 that will appear in the 

Hub on April 21 and April 28”, Howington writes:  

   

  “It needs a big word VOTE on MAY 7th!” 

 

3. On April 8, 2019, City of Hudson Communications Manager Jody Roberts actively 

seeks information, and coordinates with a member of the pro-Phase II PAC, who is working to 

convince a resident to put a ‘Vote Yes’ yard sign on her property.  

4. On April 18, 2019, Economic Development Director Jim Stifler writes to several co-

workers who are also Hudson residents: 

  

  “On May 7, you can have your say in the future of Downtown Hudson.” 

 

5. On April 22, 2019, City of Hudson Communications Manager Jody Roberts 

coordinated, via city e-mail, with the pro-Phase II PAC to provide a ‘Vote Yes’ yard sign to a 

resident. She states:  

 

  “Glad to hear you want to put up a Vote Yes yard sign.” 

 

6. On May 3, 2019, Communications Manager Jody Roberts and Assistant City Manager 

Jeff Knoblauch discuss an “Anti Phase II Flyer” on their taxpayer-funded e-mail accounts, to 

which Roberts responds:  

 

  “Ridiculous misinformation campaign. All wrong stats.” 
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7. On May 8, 2019, following the advisory vote which failed to produce support for the 

Phase II project, the head of the pro-Phase II PAC e-mails the PAC, members of Council and city 

staff to discuss the defeat and plan next steps. 

 

- - - 

 

 Additionally, based on the public records we have received, it is clear that the political 

activity occurring at City Hall goes beyond supporting ballot measures. Ms. Howington, herself, 

has offered her support to candidates for City Council via the City’s taxpayer-funded email system. 

Additionally, staff under her supervision have also supported candidate campaigns using the City’s 

official taxpayer-funded e-mail system.   

1. In an e-mail, dated: October 10, 2019, subject line RE: Meet the candidate party at my 

home for Nicole, Howington writes: 

 

“Thanks for the invite and of course I am very supportive. I also have to be 

careful not to be involved in any one individuals [sic] campaign so I don’t 

attend any of the sessions.”  

 

 While Howington acknowledges that she has to be careful not be involved in a campaign, 

she nevertheless expresses support for a candidate, Nicole Davis, who was running against an 

incumbent member of Hudson City Council.  

2. In an e-mail, dated: September 20, 2019, Howington proactively offered to attend a 

forum with Council Member Lisa Radigan, a candidate for re-election, despite her recognition that 

it would be outside normal protocol. In the e-mail, Ms. Howington stated:  

 

“Staff doesn’t generally go to forums during the campaign season but do 

you need me there?” 

 

3. In an e-mail, dated: September 7, 2019, Economic Development Director Jim Stifler 

responds to a request from political consultant Nicole Kowalski to review and advise regarding 

campaign literature for City Council candidate Nicole Davis with: 

  

 “I will comment in next 48 hours. Lots of easy improvements.” 

 

4. In an e-mail, dated: June 24, 2019, Stifler arranges to meet with City Council candidate 

Kate Schlademan to provide her with information to support her campaign. 
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 Individually, these e-mails may seem insignificant. Collectively, they illuminate a pattern 

of behavior and suggest a culture at City Hall that permits active campaigning by city staff for 

candidates and ballot measures. It appears there were frequent violations of the City’s own policy 

regarding campaigning by staff which have gone unchecked by Ms. Howington.  This has created 

an environment in which it seems that Ms. Howington, as City Manager, is working to implement 

her own vision – not that of the people of Hudson nor the Hudson City Council – of who should 

serve on City Council, and plans for the city’s future. This type of behavior appears to violate 

Tenet 7 (Political Activity). 

 

TENET 9 

 We do not take this allegation lightly.  We believe it is further supported by the actions of 

Ms. Howington, in coordination with certain City Council Members, regarding a community 

survey that Hudson’s Park Board was planning to issue to residents.  

 Throughout the summer and early fall of 2019, Hudson’s Park Board was developing a 

survey to be issued to city residents regarding use of the city’s parks. The results of the survey 

would be used by the Park Board to form recommendations to Hudson City Council. Ultimately, 

and to the disappointment of members of the Park Board, the version of the survey that was 

provided to the public was much narrower in scope than the Park Board (and others) had hoped.  

We believe Ms. Howington’s action violate Tenet 9 (Communication with Citizens). 

  

TENETS 4 & 9 

 It appears that Ms. Howington and some members of City Council decided to limit the 

scope and content of a community survey in a manner that allowed them to avoid public scrutiny 

and public comments and input as contemplated by Ohio’s open meeting laws.  

1. In an e-mail, dated: June 3, 2019, Assistant City Manager Frank J. Comeriato, Jr. 

reminded Ms. Howington that she wanted to discuss the Park Board survey in 

  

  “this Friday’s morning [agenda planning] meeting”. 

 

2. In an e-mailed, dated: September 20, 2019, Ms. Howington describes the Friday 

morning meetings to then-Council Member Dennis Hanink: 

 

“I believe all members of Council know there is a standing Friday morning 

meeting to review the agenda for the upcoming week before it gets 

published. I also believe members of Council know they can attend these 

sessions though we try to keep the attendance under a quorum.” 

(emphasis added) 
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 Ms. Howington further writes that she uses these Friday morning meetings 

 

 “for input or suggestions on issues that may be coming up.” 

 

According to the state of Ohio’s open meeting laws, if a majority of council members are present 

at a meeting to discuss the public’s business, it must be open to the public and the public must be 

notified so that they can attend. Ms. Howington’s efforts to limit attendance by council members 

by default limits the points of view that can be heard in the meetings, and limits the public’s 

interaction with the City Council and those setting policy for the city.  

 In the instance of the Park Board survey, it appears that the Friday morning closed-door 

session in which the Park Board survey was discussed (without a quorum) resulted in limitations 

on the scope of the survey, as evidence by the directive issued to the members of the Park Board 

by Assistant City Manager Frank J. Comeriato, Jr.  

3. In an e-mail, dated: September 20, 2019, Comeriato shared the direction he received 

from the City Manager and certain City Council members regarding the survey:  

 

“First, the City Manager and City Council have asked and have been clear 

that we do not include survey questions pertaining to a potential Community 

Recreation Center.”  

Comeriato further writes:  

“Second, as we are all aware, the initial draft of the survey included several 

questions regarding parks programming of which virtually none pertained 

to the City’s current parks operations or offerings. Those types of questions 

will also be taken out of the survey.” 

 

 Additional e-mails related to the Park Board survey demonstrate a concern, on behalf of 

both members of the Park Board and at least one member of City Council, about the decision-

making process and the impact on the Park Board’s ability to not only survey and engage residents, 

but also to provide well-researched recommendations to City Council.   

4. In an e-mail, dated: August 24, 2019, then-Park Board Chairman Keith Smith wrote:  

 

“Handcuffed again! While I appreciate the desire and need for an overall 

community survey, I’m growing weary of what I perceive as a decreasing 

amount of independence the Park Board has from Council. We have been 

tasked to be an advisory board in Parks yet council is consistently 

attempting to “steer” our process and thus becoming an influential factor 

in the opinion given by the board, whether we like it or not.” 

 

https://www.ohioattorneygeneral.gov/FAQ/Sunshine-Laws-FAQs#:~:text=The%20Open%20Meetings%20Act%20requires,ORC%20121.22.


5. In an email, dated: September 20, 2019, then-City Council Member Alex Keleman, 

referencing this issue, wrote: 

"It was the cabal setting the direction as you probably surmised. Only 

difference between this decision and others (moving the City manager vote, 

etc.) is here we have it in writing. " 

Based on these exchanges, it is clear that elected and appointed officials view Ms. 

Howington as going beyond her role as City Manager and an advisor to City Council. Her actions, 

especially those to regularly avoid a quorum, thereby allowing her to discuss city matters and make 

decisions in private, closed-door sessions, serve to undermine the public's trust in our local 

government. As demonstrated by these e-mails regarding the Park Board Survey and addressing 

the 'Friday morning meetings', it appears that Ms. Howington may be in violation of Tenet 9 

(Communications with Residents) and Tenet 4 (Inclusion), given that both the discussions with 

Council Members absent a quorum and the direction regarding the Park Board survey both result 

in limiting the public's ability to provide input and be fully engaged in discussions regarding the 

direction and future of their town. 

Taken together, the contents of the e-mails and other public documents shared within this 

complaint have served to undermine the public's trust and reduce public confidence in local 

government, in contrast with the intent of Tenet 3 (Public Confidence) of the ICMA Code of 

Ethics. 

We respectfully request a full review of the public records we are providing to you and a 

determination of whether or not these actions, comments and directions indeed violate the ICMA 

Code of Ethics. We care deeply about our community. We are very concerned by what seems to 

be a very dismissive attitude toward residents and some of our city's elected and appointed 

officials, and an unhealthy pattern of conduct that is injurious to our community and the city 

manager form of government. 

If you have questions or require additional information, please contact Ed Stein, whose 

contact information appears below. 

We look forward to your response. 

Sincerely, 

�� 
Ed Stein 
13 6 Cheshire Rd 
Hudson, Ohio 44236 
estein2072@gmail.com 
(330) 208-5777
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Mike Juppe
1

5724 Williamsburg Cir 
Hudson, Ohio 44236 
juppemike@gmail.com 
(330) 653-3650
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NEWS

Ohio auditors say Hudson city email
shouldn't be used to discuss political
campaigns
Next audit of Hudson finances will review email use.

Phil Keren Kent Weeklies
Published 3:55 p.m. ET Sep. 2, 2020

HUDSON — The Auditor of State's Office told the Hudson city council president that if he is
using his council email account to promote political campaigns, he should "cease and desist"
from those activities "immediately."

Auditor of State Keith Faber and Chief Deputy Auditor Robert R. Hinkle issued that directive
to City Council President Bill Wooldredge (at large) in an Aug. 28 letter.

"All information relative to this matter is being forwarded to [the auditor of state's] regional
staff for review in the next regular [financial] audit of the [city]," wrote auditor of state
officials. "This letter will also be forwarded to the Summit County prosecuting attorney for her
awareness and consideration."

Wooldredge told the Hub-Times, "I've been advised by legal counsel not to say anything."

The letter was issued after Hudson Mayor Craig Shubert in July asked the auditor to
investigate whether Wooldredge violated state law when using his council email account.

While noting they had not confirmed whether the allegations against Wooldredge were
accurate, auditor of state officials told him that if the claims are true, he must stop
the practices "immediately."

The auditor of state representatives wrote they were notified Wooldredge "may have
inappropriately engaged in activities potentially in violation of Ohio law as well as city of
Hudson policies in support of a political campaign."

https://www.mytownneo.com/
https://www.mytownneo.com/staff/5595649002/phil-keren/
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"Information we have been provided suggests that that you are utilizing your city of Hudson
email address and services to promote one or more campaigns for Hudson City Council," wrote
auditor of state officials. 

They noted state law prohibits individuals from using public money to benefit a candidate.

The complaint that Shubert sent to the auditor in July included 10 exhibits he collected from
The Hudson Files website, which is publicizing emails sent by council members and other city
officials.

Exhibits Shubert sent to the auditor included an email from Wooldredge to council candidate
Nicole Kowalski telling her he would sign her nomination petition and donate to her campaign,
an email string among Wooldredge, Kowalski and Nicole Davis where they set up a meeting to
discuss Davis’ plan to run for council,  and an email string between Wooldredge and Davis
where Wooldredge said he would help Davis with her campaign. 

Reporter Phil Keren can be reached at 330-541-9421, pkeren@recordpub.com, or on Twitter
at @keren_phil. 
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